SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Sandy Town Council


Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Finance and General Purposes Committee


All Members of Finance and General Purposes Committee

There will be a Meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee to be held on Monday 20th April 2009 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.












S M Foster
15th April 2009







        Town Clerk
AGENDA

1. Apologies

2. To receive statutory declarations of interests from Members





(a) Prejudicial interests.

(b)    Personal interests.
3.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
    










(Any plans received for comment by Sandy Town Council will be on display in the Committee Room from 7.15 p.m. onwards and members are requested to view these prior to this item).

4.  Minutes








To sign the Minutes of the Meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 9th March 2009 and as approved/amended and adopted by Full Council Meeting held on Monday 30th March 2009. 
5. Position of outstanding authorised contracted works
To receive verbal report from Town Clerk.

6. Change of meeting dates
To receive and consider the Clerk’s report.

7. Council Policies
To receive and consider the Clerk’s report.

8. Green Infrastructure Plan Meetings
To receive and consider the Clerk’s report.

9. Town and Parish Partnership Fund


To receive and consider the Clerk’s report.
10. Market Banner
To receive and consider the Clerk’s report.

11. Christmas Gala Day
To receive and consider the Clerk’s report.

12. Request from Sandy Colts FC
To receive and consider the Clerk’s report.

13. Grant application from Sandy Cricket Club

To receive and consider the Clerk’s report.

14. Request from 1st Sandy Scout Group

To receive and consider the Clerk’s report.

15. Supermarket in Sandy

To receive and consider letter from Miss J Emery.

16. Policing in Sandy

To receive letter from Inspector Mark Egan.

17. Alcohol Free Zone in Sandy

To receive and consider the Clerk’s report.

18. Parish and Town Councils’ meeting with Alistair Burt MP

To receive and consider the Clerk’s report.

*19. Baptist Chapel
To receive and consider the Clerk’s report.

20. Press release





 



*Exempt information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Sections (8 & 9) of the Local Government (Access to Information Act) 1985.  The Press and Public are given notice that they may be requested to retire during consideration of this item.

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	30/3/09

25/09


	09/00523/FULL

Mr S Blackman

21 Girtford Crescent

Sandy

SG19 1HR
	Full application for single storey front extension, single storey rear extension and extension to front garage at 21 Girtford Crescent, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 10,20,21 Girtford Crescent and 12, 14 Queens Road, Sandy notified.
	
	F&GP

20/4/09
	

	1/4/09

26/09


	MB/09/00468/ FULL

B.A.R Estates Ltd

Nickron House

Bury Lane

Rickmansworth

Herts

WD3 1DN
	Full application for development of 1 no. 2 bed flat and 1 no.1 bed masionette above existing ground floor of premises. (Amendment to previously approved application (08/00190/FULL) at 1 High Street, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 3 High Street and The Lord Roberts, Market Square, Sandy notified.
	
	F&GP

20/4/09
	

	1/4/09

27/09


	MB/09/00419/ OUT

Mr K Barton

ALF Ltd

Telford Way

Cambridge Road

Bedford

MK42 0PQ


	Outline: Use classes B1, B2 & B8 development (All matters reserved) at Unit 3 Beamish Way, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 5 Gosforth Close, 28, 30,32, 34,36,38 Fieldfare Sandy notified.
	
	F&GP

20/4/09
	

	8/4/09

28/09


	MB/09/00522/  FULL

Mrs T Gaylor

1 Arran Close

Sandy

SG19 1QN
	Full application for change of use to A1 & A5 at 15 Market Square, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours Spar, The Health & Safety People, China Express, Market Square Sandy notified.
	
	F&GP

20/4/09
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE – 20.04.09
6. Change of meeting dates

Members will recall that the next meeting of Staffing Committee on 6th July 2009 has been postponed so that Members are able to undergo training in the use of the Power of Wellbeing.  It is proposed that the Staffing Meeting now takes place on Monday 20th July 2009 (a scheduled “extra” meeting).
In addition the Staffing Committee is scheduled to meet on 12th October 2009, however the Committee has requested that staff appraisals be completed before this meeting in order that salary recommendations can be made to the Estimates process.  In order to fulfil this it is suggested that the date of the Committee be moved to either 9th or 16th November and that Audit Committee, currently scheduled for 9th November should be moved to 23rd November (again an extra meeting date).

(Members are requested to consider and approve these changes. )
7. Council Policies

Cllr Aldis has requested that a review of the Council’s Environmental Policy be undertaken.  On further investigation it appears that the majority of the Council’s policies have been reviewed and updated within the last eighteen months with the exception of the Environmental, Customer Care and Race Equality Policies. 

In addition, the Council needs to adopt a Training policy and a Community Engagement Strategy – the former to re-qualify for Quality Council Status and the latter in order to use the Power of Wellbeing.

Finally the Town Council has been approached by a group called Animal Aid asking that Council look at adopting an ethical policy with regard to animal welfare.  

It would seem appropriate that the Council’s Policies Sub-Committee be requested to review these items.


(Members are requested to consider the suggestion that the Policies Sub-Committee meet to review the policies listed above).
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8. Green Infrastructure Plan Meetings

Three stakeholder meetings have been organised and the Town Council has been invited to send two or three representatives to these.  The dates and venues are:

13th May 2009 7.30 -9.30 pm in the Jenkins Pavilion

25th June 2009 7.30 -9.30 pm in the Council Chamber

4th June 2009 12.00 – 8.00 pm in the Council Chamber (drop in session)
(Members are requested to nominate representatives to attend these meetings).
9. Town and Parish Partnership Fund
As in previous years the Town Council has been allocated a sum of money by Central Bedfordshire Council for the period 2009 – 2010 to use towards footway and carriageway repairs. This will be £16,000 for Sandy.  
Footway resurfacing costs £43.00 per sq m and thin road surfacing is £12 per sq m. A new street light is costed at £1500.

(Members are requested to recommend what they feel would be the best use of the funding for 2009/2010).

10. Market Banner

The Friday Market Trader’s have asked whether the Council would consider purchasing a banner advertising the market similar to those which advertise the Farmer’s Market. This would be displayed on the barrier outside Budgens. The cost of a banner is £120.  
(Members are requested to consider the request and if granted a source of funding).
11. Christmas Gala Day

This item has been referred from Town Council.  The Christmas Lights Working group had met with the Chamber of Trade to discuss re-invigorating the annual Christmas event.  No firm plans have yet been made.
(Members are requested to consider ways in which the event can be run in order to attract the public)
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12. Request from Sandy Colts FC
On 13th June the Sandy Colts would like to hold a fun, inter club 5/6 a side competition for 3 hours (11.00 – 2.00) to coincide with their presentation evening.  They would like to use Bedford Road Recreation Ground and would mark out the pitches themselves (avoiding newly seeded areas).

Sandy FC have no objection to this competition being held.

(Members are requested to grant permission for the competition to take place).
13. Grant application from Sandy Cricket Club


Members will recall that this item was deferred from Town Council to allow the Sandy Sports and Leisure Association to be consulted and to ascertain the status of other grant applications (Copy of Application attached).  Cllr Pettitt will report on this item.
This Committee has been delegated the power to make this decision without further recommendation to Town Council.

(Members are requested to decide whether or not to award a grant to the Cricket Club and if so a source of funding).

14. Request from 1st Sandy Scout Group

1st Sandy Scout Group is applying for Grant funding of £2,000 from WREN in order to replace the light fittings in the Scout Headquarters. They have been asked to provide a letter of support for the project from the Town Council and also a letter of permission from the Town Council as the land owner.

(Members are asked to consider this request).
15. Supermarket in Sandy

To receive and consider the following correspondence.
Dear Members of the Town Council,

Many Sandy residents, myself included, have expressed extreme disappointment and shown great frustration having just learned that the Mid Beds District Council (soon to be disbanded) saw fit to deny Sandy’s request for another supermarket.
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15. Supermarket in Sandy

(cont)

You are all aware of why we need one and that a great variety of items still cannot be bought in Sandy.  Many elderly people, young mothers and people on a limited income without the use of a car, have very obvious problems.  Taking a bus to Biggleswade, with its numerous supermarkets, is not the answer.

Some Sandy residents have tried to find a record of the Government directive which apparently states that a supermarket must be built in the centre of a small town.  Of course there is no available space.  We also cannot find any record of Sandy Town Councillors working towards helping Sandy to get another supermarket, with exception of Cllr. Aldis who as local people are aware is always in evidence to help wherever he can.

Has any councillor approached our M.P. for help or has challenged the Mid Beds District Council’s decision, or approached the local newspapers with relevant articles of support or any other practical help?

I will be writing to Mr Gary Alderson who will become the Head of Sustainable Communities for Central Bedfordshire, making a request again for a much needed supermarket in Sandy.

I am fully aware that other towns, small and large are losing some of their shops etc but we, in Sandy are left mainly with – numerous eating places, hair salons and nail bars and very little choice of anything else.

I have also just learned that land near the railway station is for sale and as you know this would be an excellent accessible site for a supermarket.  I am hoping that you will be ‘benevolent’ enough to have this letter read out in your meeting.

Yours sincerely

Judy Emery 
(Members are requested to consider what response, if any, should be made to this letter).
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16. Policing in Sandy

To receive letter below from Inspector Mark Egan.

[image: image1.png]BEDFORDSHIRE POLICE




Mark Egan

Biggleswade Area Inspector 

12th April, 2009

Dear Mrs Foster , 

SUBJECT: Change of Policing Inspector for Biggleswade

It is with a tinge of sadness that I write to inform you of my move from Biggleswade to Bedford, with very short notice, to take up a new post.I have enjoyed working in this area.

My replacement for the combined Ampthill and Biggleswade Inspector Led Policing Area will be Inspector Tania Coulling. I have briefed her on the area and communities and she is looking forward to the challenge that the area (Midbeds) has and looks forward to eventually meeting you all. I remain available for her to consult with, to maintain the continuity needed to ensure as seamless transition as is possible.

I thank you for your assistance over the past 15 months.

Please feel free to communicate with Inspector Coulling on the contact details above.

Yours Sincerely

Mark Egan

Former Biggleswade Area Inspector
(information only)
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17. Alcohol Free Zone in Sandy

PC Prutton has completed his report (Copy below)on the proposal to make parts of Sandy an Alcohol Free Zone.  This report encompasses what are, perhaps, the most problematic areas with regard to Anti-Social behaviour and alcohol consumption although it does not mean that other areas cannot be included in the zone.  If Council decides to support the proposal it will be submitted, via the Community Safety Officer to the Central Bedfordshire Licensing Committee for consideration.
PROPOSAL FOR APPLICATION OF ALCOHOL FREE ZONE IN SANDY

POLICE REPORT

This report is being made to identify the need for Sandy to have an Alcohol Free Zone (AFZ) and the areas that would need to be included.

The Police and members of the Town Council have discussed the idea of Sandy having an AFZ for many years. In the past the proposal has been rejected, as it was not perceived that Sandy had a large alcohol problem. However in recent months there has been an increase in Anti-Social Behaviour and minor crimes that can be linked to alcohol use. It would therefore be my recommendation that Sandy has an AFZ.

The problems to date have mainly involved young people who have obtained alcohol from the local licensed shops in the town or from home. These young people will then walk through the town to a number of meeting places. 

The groups are of a mixed age with a number being over 18, but a larger number being under the age of 16.

Police and Police Community Support Officers would benefit from the powers assigned to the AFZ because it enables them to target those people that are in this group that are above the age of 18, but who are consuming alcohol with the younger members.

The areas that have been identified by the Neighbourhood Police Officer for Sandy are detailed as follows;

Bedford Road Recreation Ground

This area of Sandy has suffered from a high number of Anti-Social Behaviour for a number of years. This is due to it being a large open space with an array of seating areas from the children’s playground to the town’s memorial. A CCTV camera that is monitored at Stevenage also covers the area. There is some 
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17. Alcohol Free Zone in Sandy
(cont)

lighting at the front of the recreation ground that is supplied by the nearby street lamps. There have been issues in the past where litter has been left overnight including broken glass bottles. These have sometimes been imbedded into the football pitches thereby having the ability to cause a nasty injury to anyone using the pitch. The recreation ground is surrounded by a number of residential streets, namely Bedford Road, Albion Court, Foster Grove, The Avenue, Cedar Gardens, Filland Court and Swansholme Gardens. A number of these residents have suffered from ASB including foul language and noise nuisance. On occasions 
vehicles have been parked up in Bedford Road playing loud music from their stereos. There is also an entrance at the rear of the park in Foster Grove and incidents have occurred here. The recreation ground is sometimes used as a ‘short cut’ from the Youth Club that is held in the building on the grounds of Sandye Place School. There have been incidents of damage to the children’s play equipment at the location and also the public toilets, although these toilets are normally closed early evening before the youths congregate. In the past there have also been a few incidents involving youths coming down from the Putnoe area of Bedford and some assaults have taken place between the two groups. 

‘The Mushroom’ – Cauldwell Court/Longfield Road.

‘The Mushroom’ is located on the outskirts of one of the housing estates in the town. It is used by the youths as a meeting place due to its geographical make up. It has a low-level wall that is used as an ideal seating area. A large street light covers it. It is located halfway between the estate and the town centre and there is a small convenience shop at the bottom of Longfield Road that can be used for supplies. ‘The mushroom’ is situated right in the middle of several residential streets, namely Longfield Road, Cauldwell Court, Glebe Road, Carlisle Close and East Road. Some of these houses are virtually on top of ‘The mushroom’ and as such suffer from noise nuisance, low level criminal damage and other ASB. Again broken glass and other litter is left behind causing an issue to members of the public who use the cycletrack that dissects the area. Last year an incident took place where a local resident went out to confront the youths at ‘the mushroom’ and was surrounded by a large number of youths. Some of the connecting roads leading up to ‘the mushroom’ have suffered from criminal damage, mainly in the form of wing mirrors being knocked or kicked off of vehicles. 

Sunderland Road Skate Park.

The Skate Park is situated on the boundary of a housing estate and is within the large playing fields of Sunderland Road. You can gain access to the Skate Park from numerous residential streets, Engayne Avenue, Wesley Road, Berwick way 
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17. Alcohol Free Zone in Sandy
(cont)

and the Village Hall car park. There is a childrens' play area situated next to the Skate Park and both are used by youths during the evening as meeting places. There has been evidence of alcohol being drunk at both locations and again broken bottles have been left behind. On one occasion there was a youth related assault reported from the location and youths were arrested and dealt with. These youths had been drinking at the time. Criminal damage has been reported in both Wesley Road and Berwick way that may be linked to youths making their way back from the Skate Park. This damage has been to vehicles and fences. 

Market Square

In the Market Square there are numerous outlets that are licensed to sell alcohol. The police receive many reports that youths are congregating in the Market Square mainly outside one of these shops. There have been anonymous calls that these youths are approaching adults and asking them to purchase alcohol on their behalf. If alcohol is obtained the youths may remain around the Market Square area or seek nearby side streets to consume the alcohol. These areas are behind the shops of the Market Square and Sandy Health Centre, Northcroft and the rear of Budgens Supermarket and the parade of shops adjacent, which includes the Dental Practice. The Market Square has also suffered in the past from vehicles parking up and playing loud music to the annoyance of residents that live in the flats above the shops. These vehicles attract the youths that are in the Market Square. It is not known if these vehicles are linked to the distribution of alcohol amongst the youths. When the youths are in the Market Square there are reports of noise nuisance and ASB.

Conclusion

As you can see it is evident that the problems are not restricted to those persons under the age of 18 years. Adults are clearly responsible for their own share of the problems suffered within the town. The restrictions on consuming alcohol in the areas listed is necessary to help in tackling the ever growing problems related to alcohol, and is proportionate to those problems. The human rights of those that maybe subject to any restrictions are taken into account.

This report is submitted to the District Council for their consideration.

Pc 481 Lee Prutton

Neighbourhood Police Officer, SNT Sandy  
(Members are requested to consider the report, whether they would like to support the proposal and whether other areas of the town should be included in the proposed zone).
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18. Parish and Town Councils’ meeting with Alistair Burt MP

Alistair Burt MP has written to invite Chairmen, Clerks and members of Town and Parish Councils to a meeting to discuss issues of local concern and mutual interest.  There are two dates:
Friday 15th May 2009  7.15 pm – 9.30 pm at Sharnbrook Village Hall

Saturday 16th May 9.45 am – 12.00 at Sandy Conservative Club

(Members are requested to nominate representatives to attend a meeting with Alistair Burt MP)
*19. Baptist Chapel
*Exempt information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Sections (8 & 9) of the Local Government (Access to Information Act) 1985.  The Press and Public are given notice that they may be requested to retire during consideration of this item.
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